
 

National Wildlife Federation v. FERC, 912 F.2d 1471 (D.C. Cir. 1990) 
 
Facts.  The City of Fort Smith prepared a plan for the development of a new water supply 
and hydroelectric facility on Lee Creek in Arkansas, just below the Arkansas-Oklahoma 
border.  The original license application described a 2-phased plan.  Phase II entailed 
raising the dam and increasing the storage of the reservoir constructed in Phase I of the 
plan.  In response to the concerns of intervenors, Fort Smith amended its application to 
exclude Phase II.  FERC issued an Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) in 1987, and 
issued the license in 1988.  FERC rejected petitions for rehearing from various parties.  
NWF sought judicial review. 
 
Issue 1.  Did FERC’s failure to consider the environmental impacts of Phase II of the 
project violate § 10(a)(1) of the Federal Power Act (FPA)? 
 
Holding.  The FPA does not require FERC staff to delve into the potential impacts of a 
project that is not before the Commission. 
 
Section 10(a) of the FPA requires FERC to evaluate the effects of the proposed project 
with reference to the entire water system of which that project is a part.  See LaFlamme v. 
FERC, 852 F.2d 389, 402-03 (9th Cir. 1988). 
 
Under § 10(a)(1) of the FPA, 16 U.S.C. § 803(a)(1), FERC must find that the project 
“will be best adapted to a comprehensive plan for improving or developing a waterway or 
waterways for the use or benefit of interstate or foreign commerce, for the improvement 
and utilization of water-power development, for the adequate protection, mitigation, and 
enhancement of fish and wildlife (including related spawning grounds and habitat), and 
for other beneficial public uses, including irrigation, flood control, water supply, and 
recreational and other purposes … .”   
 
In rejecting NWF’s arguments that FPA § 10(a)(1) and the holding of LaFlamme 
required FERC to consider both phases of the dam project before granting the license, the 
court focused on the fact that there were no applications pending before FERC to 
implement Phase II of the initial plan.  The court agreed with FERC’s analysis that it was 
not required to consider projects not before it.  
 
The court also distinguished the facts of LaFlamme.  Unlike the project in LaFlamme, the 
proposed Lee Creek dam was not part of a larger water system.  Thus, FERC was not 
evaluating a proposed project that actually constituted only a part of a larger development 
scheme.   
 
Issue 2.  Did FERC’s failure to consider the environmental impacts of Phase II of the 
project violate the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) or its implementing 
regulations? 
 
Holding.  NEPA does not require FERC to consider the future harms, benefits, and 
cumulative impacts of a proposal not currently before it. 
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NEPA requires that federal agencies prepare an EIS prior to any major federal actions 
that may significantly affect the quality of the human environment.  42 U.S.C. § 
4332(2)(C).  Regulations implementing NEPA provide that where proposed actions are 
connected or cumulative they should be “discussed in the same impact statement.”  40 
C.F.R. § 1508.25(a)(1)-(2).   
 
The court rejected NWF’s arguments that FERC should have prepare a comprehensive 
EIS covering Phases I and II of the Lee Creek Project.  The court reiterated that Phase I 
did not preordain Phase II.  FERC was not required to thoroughly evaluate the possible 
effects of Phase II in its EIS because Phase II had been withdrawn and was merely 
speculative and hypothetical.  
 
Issue 3.  Did FERC have the authority to reject or modify agency recommendations 
submitted under § 10(j) of the FPA? 
 
Holding.  While FERC must address each § 10(j) recommendation, it has the discretion 
to decide how to incorporate or reject a recommendation. 
 
Pursuant to FPA § 10(j)(2), 16 U.S.C. § 803(j)(2), in order to adequately and equitably 
protect, mitigate damages to, and enhance, fish and wildlife affected by the project, each 
license must include conditions for such protection, mitigation, and enhancement.  If 
FERC believes that any § 10(j) conditions are inconsistent with its duty to ensure the 
project is best adapted to the comprehensive plan, it must attempt to resolve the 
disagreement with the agency.  If FERC does not adopt in whole or in part a 
recommendation of a fish and wildlife agency, FERC must publish each of the following 
findings: (A) adoption of such recommendation is inconsistent with the purposes and 
requirements of § 10 of the FPA or with other applicable provisions of law; and (B) 
conditions selected by FERC comply with the requirements of § 10(a)(1).  
 
The court reiterated that Phase II was not part of the proposal before FERC.  Thus, FERC 
was not bound under section 10(j) to accord weight to the various agencies’ 
recommendations to the extent that the recommendations related to Phase II rather than 
the proposal before FERC.  Insofar as the agencies’ recommendations involved Phase II, 
they did not qualify as recommendations for conditions or mitigation under section 10(j).  
The court went further stating, that even if the recommendations focused to some extent 
on the proposal at hand, FERC has the ultimate discretion as to how to incorporate each 
10(j) recommendation. 
 
Issue 4.  May FERC consider a project’s water supply benefits in deciding whether to 
issue a license even though water supply is not mentioned expressly in FPA § 4(e)? 
 
Holding.  FERC may consider a proposed project’s water supply benefits in deciding 
whether to issue a license.   
 
Section 4(e) of the FPA, 16 U.S.C. § 797(e), provides that in deciding whether to issue 
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any license … FERC must give equal consideration to the purposes of energy 
conservation, the protection, mitigation of damage to, and enhancement of, fish and 
wildlife … to the protection of recreational opportunities, and the preservation of other 
aspects of environmental quality.  
 
The court deferred to FERC’s construction of section 4(e).  According to FERC, the 
language and legislative history of the FPA demonstrated that FERC was entitled to 
consider water-supply benefits in conducting its § 4(e) analysis.  Moreover, FERC said 
that § 4(e)’s list of beneficial uses was not exhaustive.  The court found that given 
FERC’s jurisdiction over projects with substantial non-power benefits, it made sense to 
read § 4(e) as providing FERC discretion to consider non-power benefits in evaluating 
those projects.  The court also found that FERC’s reading of the statute was supported by 
FPA § 10(a)(1), which provides that FERC should ensure that proposed projects are best 
adapted to serve a number of beneficial uses “including water supply.”   
 
Issue 5.  Was the applicant required to obtain a water quality certification from 
Oklahoma? 
 
Holding.  The applicant is only required to seek certification from the state where the 
discharge originates; for a dam, where the flow of water would be blocked and the water 
would be backed up, not a point upstream affected by the blockage downstream. 
 
Section 401(a)(1) of the Clean Water Act (CWA), 33 U.S.C. § 1341(a)(1), provides the 
following in part: 
 

“Any applicant for a Federal license or permit to conduct any activity … 
which may result in any discharge into the navigable waters, shall provide 
the licensing or permitting agency a certification from the state in which 
the discharge originates or will originate … that any such discharge will 
comply with the applicable provisions [of certain listed sections] of this 
title.”   

 
The CWA further provides that whenever such a discharge might affect the quality of the 
waters of any other state, that state must be notified of the application and afforded an 
opportunity for a hearing.  See id. at § 1341(a)(2). 
 
The court cited Int’l Paper Co. v. Ouellette, 479 U.S. 481 (1987), for the proposition that 
the CWA envisioned a strong role for states in regulation of their own pollution, but a 
lesser role for those states affected by pollution originating outside its borders.  The court 
deferred to FERC’s discretion in determining the origin of the discharge.  Further, 
Oklahoma withdrew all objections to the project as a result of a settlement agreement and 
it amended its water quality standards to explicitly provide that the changes in water 
quality caused by the impoundment of water by the hydroelectric project would not 
constitute a violation of those standards. 
 
Issue 6.  Did FERC’s failure to consider alternatives to the hydropower and water supply 
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portions of the project constitute a violation of NEPA? 
 
Holding.  NEPA does not require FERC to consider every conceivable alternative in its 
EIS; rather, it requires agencies to consider all reasonable alternatives to proposed 
actions.   
 
NEPA requires that an EIS evaluate a reasonable range of alternatives.  See 40 C.F.R. § 
1502.14. 
 
The court rejected NWF’s argument that FERC’s alternatives analysis was flawed 
because (1) it failed to consider any alternatives to the hydropower portion of the Lee 
Creek dam project, and (2) it neglected to examine alternatives that would satisfy the 
water-supply purposes of the project.  The court concluded that FERC’s EIS adequately 
evaluated alternatives to the project: (1) FERC’s decision not to explore the alternative of 
transferring water instate was justified because NEPA does not require detailed 
discussion of the environmental effects of remote and speculative alternatives; and (2) 
FERC had considered the alternative of conservation, but reasonably concluded that 
conservation would not satisfy the water demand was reasonable. 
 
Issue 7.  Did FERC improperly rely upon data prepared by a firm that held interests in 
real estate within the project area? 
 
Holding.  Mere speculation that data are unreliable because of the interests of the 
proponents of the evidence is insufficient to undermine FERC’s independent 
determination of reliability. 
 
FERC asserted that agency reliance upon information submitted by applicants and other 
interested parties is inherent in the regulatory process.  FERC said it properly could rely 
on information from a party as long as the information was independently confirmed, 
which it had done.  The court found that FERC’s use of the data in question was 
reasonable.    
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